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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ on Monday, 21 October 2013.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, October 21, 2013 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde 

Everett Merrill
Keiona R. Miller 

Frank Righetti 

Frank “Skip” Stabile  



                    Douglas M. Singleterry, Council President


Also Present:  

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Patricia Melia, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney 

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk 


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Singleterry.   


Council President Singleterry requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.  

The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2012.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 11, 2012, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 13, 2012 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commenting on an apparent increase in criminal activity in the Borough, said that police reports should be posted on the Website, as local mass media could not be relied upon to report accurately and completely.   

Francine Gargano, 57 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commenting on burglaries, asked what the Council was doing to get to the heart of the problem.  She suggested a rethinking of policing, and indicated that her distinctively purple house had become a landmark for perpetrators convening to commit various criminal activities around town.  Saying that Mr. Phoenix had provided a current list of taxicabs around town, advocated a cap on the number of licensed cabs.  Further, she commented on her understanding of state statutes regarding taxis, saying that out-of-town-registered cabs were not permitted to pick up North Plainfield fares, although they were allowed to drop off passengers at North Plainfield addresses.

Yielding to Mr. Hollod, the Council President requested a brief report on criminal activities in town.  The Administrator read a news release sent out earlier in the day reporting on the Police Department’s successful efforts in stemming burglaries.  He added that the Department regularly reports arrests and criminal activities to the media, but that running such material was at the discretion of the medium in question.  He emphasized that the public should feel free to call the Police whenever they observe suspicious activities of any kind in North Plainfield.  Security, he explained, is everyone’s duty, and the public needs to play a part in keeping their doors locked and their automobiles secure.


The Administrator advised of the formation of a law enforcement burglary task force with particular attention to single-family homes in the Borough.  The most frequently stolen items are jewellery and electronics.  Support has also come from Somerset County law enforcement which supplied officers to assist in investigations.  Recently, Plainfield City Police provided information regarding the arrest of two perpetrators who were linked to two North Plainfield burglaries.  Since their arrest, there have been no further burglaries since October 8th in the Borough.  Chief Parenti has lauded the team effort on behalf of the Borough Police with the close cooperation of the County and City of Plainfield.  Investigations continue.


Gin Gee Moy, 11 Azalea Court, North Plainfield, resident since 1975, commented that she remained concerned about burglaries.  Ms. Moy said that she favors increased patrols and a more proactive stance by the police and public regarding burglaries.

Mr. Stabile interjected that Borough Police are tasked with various Block Watch groups in the Borough.  Jackson Avenue is supported by a well-organized block watch.  He recommended contacting Mr. Eddy for advice on starting a block watch association.  Mr. Hollod further suggested reaching out to the police for their guidance as well.


Michelle Colo, 163 Sandford Avenue, North Plainfield, said that she remains concerned about crime, even with alarm and security systems in place.  Saying that she would like to see the police more highly visible at night, she agreed that neighborhood watches can be very powerful in fighting crime.


Marcella Mejia, 94 Fairview Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that she was pleased at the quick police response when they are called.  She concluded that street lighting in her street needs attention, as it is very dark.


Elizabeth Bebe, 12 Rockview Avenue, North Plainfield, suggested more CCTV and speed cameras around town, as she had observed a number of close calls involving children at play and speeding vehicles.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Engineering Services, Grotto Engineering – Grove Street Sidewalk
Mitigation Project – D.E.H.   Mr. Hollod commented that the State has been assured of the Borough’s committing of the funds to the project and utilized on a timely basis.  
2. Garage   Sale   Ordinance  –  D.M.S.    The   Council   President   discussed

allowed signage advertising sales around town.  Mr. La Ronde was surprised at how many towns lacked garage sale ordinances, and commented that more should be done to support residents’ sales around town, especially those located off the more heavily-travelled streets.  Some sample ordinances supplied by the Clerk’s Office had specified sign size and content.  Mrs. Forbes said that she wouldn’t mind displaying a neighbor’s sign on her lawn, and Mr. Stabile agreed, cautioning that there had been a history of unauthorized signs appearing on neighbors’ properties.  Mr. La Ronde and Mrs. Forbes agreed that signs should not be permitted in the right-of-way.  The Council President suggested that the private property signs be taken up by a subcommittee, and Messrs. La Ronde and Righetti were in agreement.  Mrs. Forbes agreed to head the subcommittee.
3. Forestbrook Drive Right Turn.    The  Council  President  recalled  that  the 

original intention had been to discourage U-Turns, and that it would make sense to change the signage to No U-Turn.  Mr. Stabile agreed, saying that the main point was discouraging U-Turns on North Drive.  Mrs. Forbes commented that many drivers trying to access Route 22 simply make the turn out of frustration.  Various council members expressed their concerns, and Mr. Hollod retorted that it was a matter for the Dept. of Transportation – not local.  On a similar topic, Mr. La Ronde reported on U-Turn problems on Wilson Avenue.  The Council President concluded that the U-Turn problems would be investigated further.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. Revised  Taxi  Ordinance – L.L.R.   Mr.   La   Ronde   indicated    that    the

English proficiency requirement had now been removed from the ordinance.  Mr. Stabile asked if capping the number of taxis in town had been considered, and Mr. La Ronde recalled that a straw vote of the Council came back 4-3 against capping.  The topic does not appear in the current version of the ordinance.

2. Noise Ordinance – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry referenced a letter received from
a resident regarding a loud event occurring at St. Joseph’s which was already discussed by the Council.  The Council President asked if an incident like this would best be dealt with through a change in the ordinance or the permit process leading up to it.  Mrs. Forbes replied that the existing ordinance allows for concerts and similar gatherings at reasonable times of day and night.  She cautioned banning of outdoor gatherings, and suggested that individuals planning such events should advise the Clerk of any planned use of amplified entertainment.  Referencing the letter received, and the event at St. Joseph’s, Mr. Stabile said that the event had the potential to get out of hand, and that it wasn’t only loud music but parking problems, with illegal parking and the blocking of residents’ driveways.  Saying that the venue of an event was important, Mr. Stabile recalled years of involvement with the street fair, saying that it was a more controlled environment as a downtown, but that certain controls and timing were observed.  Mr. La Ronde recalled that the affair at St. Joseph’s was accompanied by a parade, and it might be time to take a critical look at the permit issued for such events, as this one had clearly turned into an enforcement problem.  Mrs. Forbes said that she would hate to see a tradition halted, and Mr. Stabile rejoined that there were certain considerations such as decibel levels and hours of the day and night.  Calling for reasonable balance on enforcement, he cited a graduation party two blocks from his home that was a smaller but much louder gathering that rattled his windows.  The Council President advocated a critical look at the permits in question.  Mr. La Ronde indicated that the current noise ordinance appeared to deal with loud power tools and lawnmowers, but it was permissible until 10:00 p.m. local time.  The Council President called for a noise ordinance subcommittee to be formed with Messrs. Righetti and Stabile volunteering.  Mr. Righetti opined that noise regulation was very simple – that if neighbors complained, the noisemakers should be made to stop.  Mr. Singleterry concluded by reminding that some of the summertime noise sources did not even originate in the Borough – some came from events in the City of Plainfield.  Any change in the noise ordinance, he said, should not discourage orderly block parties in North Plainfield.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


The Council President reported on the planned joint meeting of the Green Team, Environmental Commission and Shade Tree Advisory Board which has been scheduled for this week at the Community Center.  Planned topic is the environmental resource inventory.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Stabile, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and on voice vote unanimously ordered approved.  Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.






Borough Clerk

Council President

10/21/13


